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Fifth Special Meeting on Procedures for Information Exchange under the TBT Agreement (7-8 November 2007)
Summary Report by the Chairman
Mr. Raiminder S. SIDHU
Regular Meeting of the TBT Committee (9 November)

Item II.C(3)

Pursuant to its 1995 decision to convene, on a biennial basis, "regular meetings of persons responsible for information exchange, including persons responsible for enquiry points and notifications", the TBT Committee held its Fifth Special Meeting on Procedures for Information Exchange on 7 and 8 November 2007.  Both Members and Observers were invited to participate.  

Participation of capital-based officials responsible for information exchange in developing country Members was sponsored by the WTO through the Global Trust Fund; this allowed for the participation of 94 capital-based officials from developing country Members.  


The Special Meeting provided Members with an opportunity to discuss, at a technical level, issues relating to information exchange and to review the functioning of notification procedures and the operation of enquiry points.  Discussions were held in four panel sessions dealing with publication practices, notification practices, the use of electronic tools to enhance transparency, and technical assistance cooperation and the work of Enquiry Points. The final programme for the Special Meeting is contained in document G/TBT/GEN/59/Rev.1.


In the First Session, Members discussed publication practices under Article 2.9.1 of the TBT Agreement.   While the obligation to publish is clearly  set out in that Article, Members use different approaches to fulfil this obligation.  The variations notwithstanding, a common element would appear to be increasing use of the internet as one means to fulfil the Article 2.9.1 obligation.  For example, in Chile's case, information on regulatory work is provided through a new web-based portal on technical regulations and conformity assessment procedures.  Similarly, in the United States, notices are available in the U.S. Federal Register – which is also available on the web.  The Secretariat has collected information on official publications related to technical regulations, standards and conformity assessment in the form of a list, including website references, in document G/TBT/GEN/39/Rev.1.

In the Second Session Members discussed issues and challenges relating to notification practices.  In particular, the importance of completing the notification format correctly and in a sufficiently informative manner was stressed.  It was noted that when the full text of a draft measure was not available in one of the three WTO languages, it was essential that the description of the measure in the notification format be comprehensive and give a clear understanding of the nature of the measure.  A clear and complete notification meant fewer requests for information to the Enquiry Points.   Participants repeatedly emphasized the importance of access to full texts of notified documents:  work on any notified measure – for instance in terms of providing comments – could only start when the full text was obtained.  Hence a hyperlink in the notification format that linked directly to the draft text could greatly facilitate Members' work, and reduced the number of enquiries to the Enquiry Point.    

In the Third Session, the growing importance of electronic tools to assist Members in their transparency obligations was highlighted.  Delegations heard about websites used in China, Chinese Taipei, the European Communities and Brazil which showed how the internet could be an efficient means of both providing information on regulatory activities as well as a platform for receipt and dissemination of comments – whether from other Members or national stakeholders.  There is an increasing use of Export Alert mechanisms to inform exporters about proposed regulations that might affect their export and trade.  These sites are often a useful means of filtering and sorting information contained in the notifications so as to better target such information for the private sector.   The issue of translation of regulatory texts remains a concern for many Members, particularly developing country Members.  It was pointed out that the Internet could be used to provide information about the existence of unofficial translations of regulatory texts.  

Also during the Third Session, the Secretariat informed Members of a new facility in the SPS area for the on-line management of information relating to notifications, specific trade concerns and other SPS documents (the SPS Information Management System "IMS").  It was noted that efforts were underway in the Secretariat to adapt the facility so that it might be used also for TBT documents.  Members were also informed about a mechanism that the Secretariat has developed that could allow for the on-line storage of attachments to notifications.  

In the Fourth Session participants heard presentations about existing technical cooperation programmes, including between Members, aimed at enhancing the functions performed by Enquiry Points.  The importance of technical cooperation between Members – particularly within the same region – was stressed.  This type of "peer-to-peer" training was seen as a useful way for Members to gain experience of other Members' implementation of the TBT Agreement.  Difficulties faced by developing Members in the implementation of Agreement were discussed. Emphasis was put the need to improve and increase know-how.  In this regard, the ITC drew Members attention to a "Coaching Programme on Information Management for the Staff of National Enquiry Points on TBT".  While it was pointed out that an efficient Enquiry Point might be able to function even with minimal resources, access and knowledge of electronic tools – in particular access to the Internet – remained a constraint in many developing countries.   

Let me conclude by noting that the discussions over the last two days showed the significant advances Members have made in implementing the transparency provisions of the TBT Agreement.  That said, there is room for making their functioning more efficient.  It was even suggested that the Committee could seek to identify best practices for Enquiry Points so as to help them perform more effectively.  I can only encourage a continued exchange of information between Enquiry Points.  Also at the national level, the usefulness of cooperation among relevant national bodies was emphasized, for instance between standards bodies and regulators.  In fact, the workshop showed that transparency is very much a fundamental pillar to good regulatory practice – a theme that the Committee will revert to in March next year.
___________


Before turning continuing with our agenda, let me mention that a summary report on the Fifth Special Meeting on Procedures for Information Exchange will be prepared by the Secretariat.   I also note that the presentations used during this event will be put on the WTO TBT Webpage.

